Novato health center to help needy, underinsured teens
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The first major health services center for Novato teens is headed for a storefront in the city's downtown area. 

The center, planned for a vacant retail space on Grant Avenue, will be a one-stop-shop for low-income or underinsured youth who need to see a physician or who need to get involved in special programs, such as drug and alcohol abuse prevention counseling. 

A study four years ago found that although Novato accounts for almost half the teen population of Marin, most of the health services they need are in San Rafael, said Veronica Reed, executive director of the Novato Youth Center, the lead fiscal agency in the project. 

"There's been widespread community support," Reed said. "The need is great, and all the services now are centered in San Rafael." 

Reed made her comments after the Marin Board of Supervisors Tuesday approved a $50,000 grant toward the $250,000 cost to renovate and equip the center. The facility is planned for a storefront near the Novato Teen Center at Grant Avenue and Seventh Street, according to a letter supplied by county staff. 

"We will be having people there who can link youth to all kinds of services and also set up appointments and provide transportation," said Susan Quigley, associate director of the private San Rafael-based nonprofit Huckleberry Teen Health Program, one of the participating agencies. 

Reed said the county grant was "a big step" in raising the capital funds because the $50,000 will trigger other contributions. The Novato Youth Wellness Collaborative, a public-private partnership, hopes to open the center in May. 

"This is a great example of a collaborative effort over time," said Supervisor Cynthia Murray. 

Other contributions so far include two $10,000 grants from Novato Community Hospital and Marin Healthy Partnership. 

Also, two major anonymous individual donors who are Novato residents have contributed, Reed said. She declined to give the amount of their contributions. 

In addition, the group already has received a $400,000 grant from the California Endowment for two years of startup program costs. 

Reed said the project was launched more than four years ago after discussions between staff at Marin Community Foundation and the county Department of Health and Human Services. 

A consultant hired to assess needs for teens in Marin found that Novato had the highest need and the least level of accessible services that were specific to adolescents, Reed said. 

"This is a perfect public-private partnership," Reed said. "We've got Novato Unified School District, the city of Novato, the county and all the nonprofits working together for several years." 

Among the other agencies involved are: Planned Parenthood Golden Gate, San Rafael; Marin Community Clinic, Novato; Youth Leadership Institute, San Rafael; Novato Human Needs Center; Bay Area Community Resources and Pregnancy Resource Center. 

